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ST JOHNS RIVER FERRY COMMISSION
MEETING MINUTES
Tuesday, September 3, 2013
City Council Conference Room A

5:00 P.M.
The Chairman, Council Member John Crescimbeni, called the Commission meeting to order at 5:08 p.m.

In Attendance:  Council Member John Crescimbeni (Chairman), Commissioners Aaron Bowman, Elaine Brown, Richard Redick (conference call), Carl Cannon, Marla Buchanan (conference call),Barbara Goodman (ex officio), Paul Astleford (ex officio); Commissioner Larry Williams was excused; Assistant General Counsel Paige Johnston;  Kyle Billy, Thomas Carter; Council Auditor’s Office; Tom Goldsbury, Public Works; Ceci Ford, Risk Management;  Mark Fernandez, HMS Global;  Lisa King, Langton Associates; Carol Owens, Assistant Chief, Legislative Services, John J. Jackson, Council Research Division.
The meeting had been called to continue the discussion of HMS proposed ferry budget or FY 2014.
Commissioner Aaron Bowman reported on the Ferry Commission’s Budget Committee’s meeting that had been held on Friday, August 30, 2013; re reported on what HMS had been asked to review and come back to the Commission with.  Specifically, proposed cuts in the proposed budget figures for FY 2014.
Ceci Ford, Risk Management, explained Maritime insurance coverage issues and policy; she indicated that HMS had budgeted for premiums that are expected to be increased.

Kyle Billy commented on the proposed budget figures that HMS submitted and expressed some concern regarding the need and expectation of a subsidy.  Mark Fernandez said that the budget figures presented by HMS reflected what HMS felt was necessary to operate the ferry in the coming year.  He indicated that HMS wants to hold firm on the allocations for wages.
Mark Fernandez explained that HMS had incurred increased insurance premiums.  At Commissioners Carl Cannon’s and Aaron Bowman’s request, HMS went to Wells Fargo and asked them to identify areas and make recommendations where costs in insurance coverage could be reduced even if it put the City at minimum risk.  HMS has not got a response back yet.
The Chair, Council Member John Crescimbeni, prefers that the we go with last year’s budget figures because the Finance Committee and the City Council are looking at a $65 million budget deficit.  Mark Fernandez indicated that HMS can live with that suggestion.

The discussion turned to revenue opportunities.  It was observed that there could be opportunities looming with the expected arrival of new naval vessels in 2014. The suggestion was made to charge people for passage on the ferry rather than vehicles (cars).  It was suggested that fare for walk-ons be increased, though exempting ticket book holders.  A lengthy discussion ensued on suggestions on how to raise rates for passengers and vehicles to increase revenue.  Commissioner Rick Redick reiterated his contention that if we had some advertising on the vessel, it would raise some revenue.  Different fares for different size vehicles was considered.  Caution was raised about cars full of children.
The Commission expects to receive $15,000 in contributions again this year from Nassau County and the Beaches.

The Commission proceeded to review the St. Johns River Ferry FY 2014 Estimated Costs presented by HMS.  It was noted that the figures did not include Facility Security; that there was no bond; and that insurance was based on RFP language.  The discussion also focused on the Council Auditor’s Office Mayport Ferry Actuals and Projections, FY 2013/14.
Mr. Fernandez noted that office wages were down because they are not filling a key position that is becoming vacant at the end of the year and there will be no replacement.  Council Member Crescimbeni asked Mr. Hernandez what would happen if salaries were kept as they were last year and Mr. Hernandez replied that we would be talking about a reduction of services.
After prolonged discussion on suggestions as to how to adjust fares on the ferry to increase revenue, the Chair, Council Member John Crescimbeni, suggested that the Committee and Commission adopt the budget that Kyle Billy had presented with an operating subsidy of $519,715 and a one dollar fare for passengers, reserving the right to come back and revisit that figure.  The Chair indicated that he would get something in writing from Nassau County, Atlantic Beach and Jacksonville Beach with regard to contributions.
Commissioner Elaine Brown motioned that the Committee approve the one dollar fare with the understanding that after Mark Fernandez has amassed and distributed data on vehicles and passengers in the past year, the Commission can revisit the fare issue with an eye to a fare increase to raise $165,931 in additional funds.  The motion was approved by a vote of those Commissioners present at the meeting. The Chair indicated that the Commission would consider the issue at a meeting that he was calling for September 9th.

The Committee Members asked the Chair, Council Member Crescimbeni, to gauge how Council Members on the Finance Committee were inclined regarding support for the ferry.  The Committee Members also asked when it was likely that the ferry would be considered by the Finance Committee.  Commissioner Elaine Brown noted that she had rallied the “troops.”

The Chair could give no definitive answer on when the ferry would be scheduled for Finance Committee action.

There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 7:47 P.M.
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